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NAFA 
NEWS 

Official News Letter of the North American Flyball Association 

Volume 6 Issue 5 

December,  2000 

Abridged Board Meeting Notes 
Austin Texas 
03 November, 2000 

Board Members in Attendance: Marion Brink-
man, Val Culpin, Sue Rogers, Alan Weiner, and 
Brett Williams.  The Executive Director, Steve 
McAvoy was also present. 
 
Board Members in Attendance by conference 
call: Bob Long, Robin Marion, and Dale Smith 
 
Board Members Absent: Ule James. 
 
The meeting was called to order by Alan at  
8:55a.m. 
 
Alan asked that the minutes of the last Board 
Meeting on July 8th, 2000 be reviewed for correc-
tions and omissions.  Val made the motion to 
adopt the minutes - Brett seconded.  The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
Alan asked that the minutes of the May 15, 1999, 
July, 1999 Conference Call be reviewed for cor-
rections and omissions.  Val made the motion to 
adopt the minutes – Brett seconded.  The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
Alan asked that the minutes of the November 19, 
1999 Board Meeting be reviewed for corrections 
and omissions.  Corrections to be made: 
 
4.  Regional Championship Criteria Concerns 

from Sue – Sue showed number of tourna-
ments it would take to obtain a regional cham-

pionship.  No action to be taken. 
13.  Letter from Joe Goetz – Concerns of Inter-

team dog aggression – To be printed in Judges 
Newsletter. 

19.  Hall of Fame – Katy Kaylor – Request to look 
at Regionalizing the Hall of Fame Awards.  

 
Val made the motion to adopt the minutes – Sue 
seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  
 
Executive Director’s Report  
 
Steve commented that tournament sanctioning re-
quests for the new racing year are rolling in.   
 
Steve reports that we have experienced several 
broken sockets on light trees.  He is investigating 
new shipping crates with better interior packing 
materials.   
 
Steve also stressed the number of dog excusals we 
have experienced this year.  He feels that it comes 
with the growth in the sport and we need to stress 
to competitors not to rush dog’s into competition 
before they are ready.  
 
Steve reports that David Zember has resigned as 
Regional Director for PEI.  Steve is currently 
seeking a replacement. 
 
Financial Report 
 
Dale reviewed the 1999-2000 Financial Report.  
To be published in the NAFA News once the Ac-
counting Firm has audited the report. 
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Switching Teams? 
Making a Team?   

Call, email or mail NAFA: 
 

P.O. Box 512 
1400 West Devon Avenue 

Chicago, Illinois, USA 60660 
(309) 688-9840 

Flyball@flyball.org 

Judges and Guidelines 
 
Val reports there are no new judges for approval.  
We do have several new apprentices coming up.  
 
Marketing, Promotions and Public Relations  
 
Brett and Sue report that the updated brochure is 
very close to being done and should be ready to be 
printed in the next month.  
 
A listing of companies that sell flyball related 
equipment will be added to be flyball web page.  
Brett will put a note out to the flyball list to let 
people know they can contact NAFA to list addi-
tional suppliers that we are currently not aware of. 
 
Championships  
 
Dale reviewed with the board the NAFA 2000 Re-
gional and National Champions  

NAFA 2000 National Champions –  
Regular – BORDER PATROL 
 
NAFA 2000 National Champion –  
Multibreed – RUDE DOGS 
 
Technology  
 
Dale, Bob, and Brett have and continue to review 
the purchase, maintenance, and host location for a 
Web Server.  
 
By Laws 
 
The Board of Directors has asked Alyson Brown 
to assist NAFA in the revision of its By Laws. 
 
An additional day will be added to the next NAFA 
board meeting to work on updating the By Laws, 
Rules of Racing, and Standing Rules.  Sue has for-
warded a preliminary copy of the revisions made 

to date to the board for review 
prior to the next meeting.  
 
Acquiring EJS – Dale is work-
ing with Aaron Hughes on the 
design and construction of new 
EJS systems.  No pricing has 
been discussed at this point.  
We hope to have a basic work-
ing system by March 2001.  
This includes a light tree, wick-
ets, timing system, large dis-
play, etc.  It should take 2-4 
weeks to manufacturer a new 
system once a prototype is ap-
proved.  Most of the work is in 
the up-front design.  NAFA will 
need to copyright the software 

that runs the EJS.  We feel we need at least 4 sets 
of EJS’ immediately. 
 
PetSmart update – Alan notes that there is major 
management changes occurring at Petsmart.  Our 
original contact is no longer with the company.  
Marketing and Promotions has been given to a 
new department.  Items for the next budget period 
are EJS Systems and LCD Displays. 
 
Alan noted that Petsmart has chosen not to renew 

REGION    REGULAR                      MULTIBREED 
1                  Rude Dogs                        Rude Dogs 
2                  Border Patrol                     Power Surge  
3                  Animal Inn                        Dynomutts 
4                  River City Flyers               River City Flyers 
5                  Top Dog Racers                None  
6                  Touch ‘N Go                     Touch ‘N Go 
7                  Dogwood Pacesetters        None 
8                  Allsorts Dogsports            Allsorts Dogsports 
9                  Hairier Jump Jets              New River Express 
10                Atlantic Dogsports            None 
11                Ketch This                         None 
12                Spectrum Speed                Pawsitive Energy 
13                Fur Fun                              New England Trailblazers 
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its contract with the Harlem Globetrotters.  The 
Globetrotter CEO is still interested in doing 
demos with NAFA Teams.  Petsmart is working 
with the NBA to try to set-up similar demos. 
 
NAFA San Diego Tournament Review – Bob – 
A big thanks goes out to Sally Nesbitt, Katy Kay-
lor, and Bob Long for all their hard work to pull 
this off.  NAFA tee shirts and sweatshirts were 
made and sold at the NAFA Tournament.  Unsold 
shirts were given to NAFA free of charge for 
NAFA to sell.  Bob Long will work with Dale 
Smith to make these for sale to the flyball commu-
nity. 
 
Stud Registries – Brett – Reviewed AKC/UKC/
CKC/Mexican/American Rare Breed Association 
Registries. – Brett made the motion to modify the 
Section 6.2 c to read as follows: In Multibreed 
competition, teams must consist of different 
breeds (minimum of 4, maximum of 6 with 4 dif-
ferent breeds running in a heat recognized by the 
following Kennel Club’s: American Kennel Club, 
Canadian Kennel Club, United Kennel Club, 
Mexican Kennel Club, American Rare Breed As-
sociation, or one dog of mixed breeding.  Sec-
onded by Dale.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Virtual Hall of Fame – Brett – Put pictures, 
write-up’s, etc. of all Hall of Fame winners on the 
NAFA Flyball Page.  Brett made the motion that 
on the official NAFA Web-site we create and 
maintain a Hall of Fame that would represent all 
NAFA Hall of Fame inductees.  Dale seconded.  
Motion carried unanimously.  Sue will provide 
Brett with the dog’s he is missing  
 
Hall of Fame Requirements  – Brett –Brett made 
the motion that we revise the following. Revise 
4.1(i) A dog must have raced in NAFA sanctioned 
events for a minimum of 4 years.  Seconded by 
Bob Long.  The motion passed unanimously.  
 
Regional Hall of Fame – Brett will work with 
Katy Kaylor to develop the criteria for this by the 
next board meeting.  
 
 
Recognizing People who have made a differ-
ence in Flyball – The board briefly brought up the 

idea of recognizing some of the people who have 
made a huge difference in flyball as we know it 
today.   
 
PDF Forms  – Brett will edit forms so they have 
text form fields instead of structured form fields. 
 
Judges and Promotional Video Update  – Val 
brought a copy of the Promotional Video for re-
view. Promotional Video – Val made the motion 
that we invest in hard plastic covers with color in-
serts (500 copies) for the promotional video.  Brett 
seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.  Distribu-
tion of video – Val made the motion that we dis-
tribute 1 copy of the promotional video to each 
active NAFA club.  Additional copies will be 
available for $5.00 US each via. The NAFA Web 
Page.  Brett seconded.  Motion carried unani-
mously.  
 
Judges Training Video – Val informed the board 
that this video will be done in approximately 2 
weeks. It will be distributed to judges, RD’s, and 
board members.  Val is investigating duplicating 
costs and she is also working with additional 
judges to review the tape before it goes into pro-
duction.  
 
Tournament Hosting - The 3rd video to be made 
is the line/table/box training and should be done 
be early in 2001.  
 
Letter from Jan Mayes regarding supervising 
judges in Regions 9 and 13 – Val to respond.  No 
second was received on the motion. 
 
Letter from Todd Morningstar on age require-
ments for Height Cards  – Sue & Brett – Sue 
made the motion that dogs must have raced in 
NAFA sanctioned events for 1 year before their 
owner can apply to NAFA for a height card appli-
cation.  Robin seconded.  Motion carried unani-
mously.  Revise 6.6g.ii to include the change.  All 
applications currently distributed up to and includ-
ing Friday, November 3, 2000 are to be honored.  
All Height Card applications being sold by any 
individuals will be returned to NAFA.  Sue to re-
spond to Todd. 
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Sanction your Tournament 

Contact Melanie McAvoy: 
 

1002 E Samuel Ave 
Peoria Heights, IL 61614 

(309)688-4915 
mcavoy5@home.com 

Letter from Todd Morningstar on Height 
Cards  – Sue – Any height card not complete by 
the board meeting and the new policy would take 
affect.  The motion received no second.  Sue to 
respond to Todd.  
 
Letter from Todd Morningstar on Height 
Cards  – Sue – Only one height card can be ap-
plied for in a 12-month period for that dog.  If you 
did not like the 5 measurements then you would 
have to wait before you could apply for another 
one.  The motion received no second.  Sue to re-
spond to Todd. 
 
Letter from Todd Morningstar 7 inch base-
boards  – Sue – Todd would like to see that the 
base boards for the jumps be cut down to 7 inches 
with a 1 inch top board for the safety of all dogs.  
The motion received no second.  Val made the 
motion that we add the following to 6.12a iii – 
NAFA recommends a 7” jump base board with a 
1” board to be placed on top to reach minimum 
height.  Val motioned – Brett seconded.  All in 
favor – Motion passed.  Sue to respond to Todd. 
 
Letters from Jim Sova re: Tournament For-
mats and Scheduling  - Sue and Dale – Jim 
pointed out the typographical error on the 7 Team 
Double Elimination Chart for Race#7.  The race 
should be Loser of Race 1 versus Loser of Race 5.  
Jim also pointed out the errors in the 9 Team 
Round Robin Chart.  Sue will make his recom-
mended changes and get both revised charts pub-
lished in the NAFA News and respond to Jim.  
 
Letter from Phil Taylor – Height Card 
Change  – Sue – Phil would like to see pictures of 
dogs be submitted along with a request for a 
Height Card Application.  The motion did not re-
ceive a second.  Sue to respond. 
 
Letter from Ken Eldridge on Judges perform-
ance and minimum judging requirements  – 

Sue – The motion did not receive a second – Sue 
to respond to Ken. 
 
Letter regarding knocked down jumps Annette 
Tindall – Sue – The motion did not receive a sec-
ond.  Sue to respond. 
 
Review of revised NAFA Forms C.8, C.6 and 
C.3 – Sue and Dale presented the board with re-
quested changes for NAFA Forms C.8, C.6, and 
C.3.  The board made additional requests for 
changes.  The revised forms will be edited and 
published in the NAFA News. 
 
Four month policy – Dale – Dale made the mo-
tion that we add the following to Rules & Policies 
Section, 6.2.f.ii – a dog is sold to a new owner – 
renumber ii to iii, iii to iv.  Brett seconded.  Mo-
tion carried unanimously. 
 
CRN's via web update – Dale – Dale provided 
the board with an update to the progress of obtain-
ing CRN’s via the web site using a credit card.  To 
date it has been a big hit and will go live once we 
work out the bugs with DISCOVER Card. 
 
Communication – To NAFA and within NAFA – 
Brett - All inquiries for changes of ownership’s 
for clubs, dog’s, etc. should come to fly-
ball@flyball.org.   
 
Big Dog Shirts  – The board has decided not to 
approve the purchase of the Big Dog Shirts to be 
sold via. the web site. 

NAFA PATCHES 
Get your Official NAFA Patches HERE! 

Contact Judy Hagan  
1890 Cottage Grove Pkwy 

Marion, IA 52302 
(319) 286-8294 

Email: doublejj@netins.net 
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Questions, Need something? 
Contact NAFA at: 

P.O.Box 512 
1400 West Devon Avenue  

Chicago, Illinois, USA 60660  
Phone & Fax: (309) 688-9840 

E-mail: flyball@flyball.org 

 
Inquiry from Judy Hagan has requested to be-
come a Supervising Head Judge – The Board 
has decided not to appoint any Supervising Head 
Judges until we have finished developing the stan-
dardized criteria. 
 
BOD Meal Allowance  - Val made the motion that 
when board members are required to attend board 
meetings which consist of more than 1 working 
day, the meal allowance will be increased to 
$75.00 for the weekend.  Brett seconded.  Motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
Sue made the motion that we adjourn the meeting 
at 6:43 p.m.  Brett seconded.  The motion carried 
unanimously. 

Steve McAvoy called the meeting to order at 8:10 
p.m. 
 
Steve thanked the clubs for attending and intro-
duced the current NAFA Board of Directors.   
 
Steve asked the Nominating Committee Represen-
tatives in attendance, Terrie O’Connor, Sherry 
Freichs, Alyson Brown and board representative, 
Marion Brinkman to exit the meeting to count ba l-
lots. 
 
The meeting was then turned over to the Chair-
man, Alan Weiner. 
 
Alan acknowledge and thanks Paws of Thunder 
for hosting this year’s tournament and Annual 
General Meeting.  Alan also thanked Alyson 
Brown for all her contributions as the regions Re-
gional Director and the assistance she has given 
and continues to give to the board. 
 
Alan also thanked the teams in Region 5 who have 
hosted tournaments. 
 

Annual Meeting Notes 
Austin Texas 
04 November, 2000 

Alan informed attendees that we on concentrating 
on obtaining EJS’ for every region and that we 
hope to have a new system available in March of 
2001.  
 
Alan discussed the videos that NAFA is putting 
together.  The first video in production, the Pro-
motional Video 1st draft, was shown and received 
much enthusiasm.  Alan also informed everyone 
of the soon to be released, Judges Video (due in 2 
weeks) and the Tournament Hosting Video due 
out in early 2001.  Alan then thanked Val Culpin 
for all her hard work in producing the videos. 
 
Alan acknowledged Top Dog Racers new U.S. 
record of 16.39. 
 
Alan talked briefly about the NAFA web-site and 
that CRN’s will be available for purchase by 
credit card.  The CRN would be immediately 
available for use. 
 
Steve McAvoy announced the NAFA 2000 Re-
gional and National Champions 
 
At this time the meeting was opened up to the 
floor. 
 
Discussion occurred regarding the official route a 
team should take to obtain permission to build a 
new type of box.  This type of request is handled 
by the Regulatory Committee.   
 
Alan informed everyone that the official method 
of contacting NAFA is either by mail or e-mail to 
flyball@flyball.org and that we were trying to get 
all responses answered within two weeks. 
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A change to the current NAFA point system was 
then brought up.  It was recommended to send 
their request/ideas to the board for consideration 
at a future board meeting. 
 
The conception of Regional Hall of Fame was 
brought up along with putting previous Hall of 
Fame Inductees on the official NAFA Website. 
 
The current processes of sanctioning a tourna-
ment, processing of timesheets, mailing, scoring, 
and general paperwork was discussed at length.  
The board was asked if it was possible to have 
scoring of tournaments handled within the region.  
At that time, we had a volunteer for Region 5 
come forward to either score their individual tour-
naments and/or the entire region.  Teams were 
asked to contact NAFA to volunteer.  Receipt of 
lost/missing certificates was also brought up.  
 
The board was asked to reconsider the mailing 
back of tournament timesheets to teams.  The 
board suggested that hosting teams consider using 
inexpensive, 2 part forms - 1 copy would go to 
NAFA and 1 copy would go to the participating 
team. 
 
The question was then asked what is NAFA doing 
to promote the sport of Flyball.  As previously 
stated, NAFA has just finished a 1st draft of a pro-
motional video that will be made available to all 
teams.  Alan also stated that teams were best able 
to promote the sport in their individual areas while 
hosting tournaments by contacting the media to 
promote the event.  He also emphasized that we 
all need to try to work to host tournaments, 
demos, etc., in areas that have large spectator ac-
cess, such as Astro Hall, St. Jude’s Dog Show, etc.  
He also acknowledged teams in and out of the re-
gion that have hosted tournaments outside of their 
region.  This has resulted in several new teams in 
areas that had no teams previously, for example, 
Tennessee, Oaklahoma, and Florida. 
 
The question was asked if NAFA had any plans 
for awards for obtaining 40, 50, or 60,000 points.  
The board has and is considering this item.  
 
The Nominating Committee Returned and Alan 

Getting a Plaque Soon? 
An Onyx Award? 

Make sure your dog’s name and your name are correct. 

Check the Data Base! 
If not correct notify NAFA. 

announced the Board of Director Election results:  
Dale Smith and Sue Rogers were re-elected to a 
second term and Judy Hagan was also elected. 
 
Wyn owned by Mike Randall, Blockade Run-
ners, was inducted into the Clyde Moore Memo-
rial Hall of Fame. 
 
Alan thanked everyone for voting and encour-
aged everyone who earned delegates to cast their 
votes.  Of the 450 ballots that were mailed for 
this year’s election - Board of Director elections, 
only 250 were returned and for Hall of Fame, 
only 248 were returned. 
 
NAFA 2001 Executive Committee 
 
Chairman – Alan Weiner 
Vice-Chairperson – Val Culpin 
Secretary – Sue Rogers 
Treasurer – Dale Smith 
 
Val made the motion to adjourn the meeting at 
10:05.  Marion seconded.  Motion passed unani-
mously.  

Hey, Short Stuff! 
Avoid the hassle of measuring….. Get a 
NAFA APPROVED HEIGHT CARD for 
only $5.00 (US) 
 
Contact Sue Rogers : 
2795 East Mill Creek Road 
Saint Clair, MI 48079 
(810) 329-8875 
fgdchud@voyager.net  
 

Remember, if it doesn’t have a Seal it’s 
not NAFA. 
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS  (as of the year 2000) 

Judy Hagan                 (01-03) 
Brett Williams             (00-02) 
Robin Marion             (00-02) 

Dale Smith, Treasurer     (01-03) 
Marion Brinkman            (00-02) 
Ule James                          (99-01) 

Alan Weiner, Chairman      (99-01) 
Val Culpin, Vice Chair       (99-01) 
Sue Rogers, Secretary         (01-03) 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AND STAFF 
Executive Director:  Steve McAvoy      Statistics:   Melanie McAvoy      Tournament Sanctioning:  Melanie McAvoy 

REGIONAL DIRECTORS 
Annette Tindall  Region#1   MI, OH 
Ivor McTavish    Region#2   ON 
Toni Osojnicki    Region#3   IA,MN,WI,NE,SD,ND, 
& Jan Frey                                
Steve McAvoy    Region#4   KY,KS,IL,IN,MO,TN 
Alyson Brown    Region#5   TX,LA,OK,AR,NM  
Katy Kaylor        Region#6    CA,NV,AZ,UT,CO 

Pending                Region#7     BC,WA,OR 
Kevin Hughes     Region#8     MB,SK, Western ON 
Eunice Morgan   Region#9     MD,DE,VA,NC,SC,WV 
Pending                Region#10   PE,NB,NS 
Howard Bayerle  Region#11   FL,GA,AL,MS 
Kurt Johnson      Region#12   AB,MT,ID,WY 
Denise Delaney  Region#13   PA,NJ,NY,CT,RI,VT,NH,ME,MA 

Howard Bayerle 
105 Cobblestone Lane 
Hoover, AL 35244 
(205) 988-8797 
Howard_Bayerle@amsinc.

com 
 
Marion Brinkman 
19 Alfred Dr 
Belleville, ON K8N 4M6 
(613) 962-2629 
 
Alyson Brown 
639 Stillmeadow Dr 
Richardson, TX 75081 
(972)699-3707               
blucowdog@aol.com 
 
Val Culpin 
3466 Creston Dr 
Abbotsford, BC, V2T5B9 
(604) 504-7661 
val_culpin@telus.net 
 
Denise Delaney 
1 Briar Chase Road  
West Grove, PA  
19390  
(610) 869-8869  
delaney@chesco.com  
 
Jan Frey 
11825 Mississippi Drive 
Champlin, MN 55316 
(612) 427-9264 
 

Judy Hagan 
1890 Cottage Grove Pkwy 
Marion, IA 52302 
(319) 286-8294 
doublejj@netins.net 
 
Kevin Hughes  
275 St Mary’s Rd 
Winnipeg, MB, R2H IJ5 
(204)237-7086 
 
Ulysses S. James (Ule) 
4517 Sage Road 
Rochester, IL 62563 
(217) 498-8661 
Curace@earthlink.net 
 
Kurt Johnson 
Box 251  
Nobleford, AB T0L 1S0 
(403) 824-3179  
kmjo@telusplanet.net  
 
Katy Kaylor 
6800 Arroyo Ave 
Las Vegas, NV 89103 
(702)876-2417 
 
Robin Marion 
11 Argonne Bay 
Winnipeg, MB R2J2K5 
(204) 253-5207 
 
Steve McAvoy 
1003 E Samuel Ave 
Peoria Heights, IL 61614 
(309)688-4915 
mcavoy5@home.com 
 

Melanie McAvoy 
Tournament 
Sanctioning 
1002 E Samuel Ave 
Peoria Heights, IL 61614 
(309)688-4915 
mcavoy5@home.com 
 
Ivor McTavish 
24 Rhinestone Dr. 
Etobicoke, ON M9C 3X1 
(416)621-5636 
(416)746-8319 (FAX c/o L. 

McTavish) 
 
Eunice Morgan 
31010 Benson Mills Rd 
Upperco, MD 21155 
(410)472-2371 
 
Toni Osojnicki 
11201 N 121st St 
Stillwater MN 55082 
(651) 430-9004 
(651) 310-6241 Fax 
toni.m.osojnicki-1@tc.umn.edu 
 
Sue Rogers 
Height Cards 
2795 East Mill Creek Road 
Saint Clair, MI 48079 
(810) 329-8875 
fgdchud@voyager.net  
 
 
 
 
 
 

ADDRESSES, TELEPHONE AND E-MAIL 

North American Flyball Association 
P.O.Box 512                                  1400 West Devon Avenue          Chicago, Illinois, USA 60660  
Phone & Fax: (309) 688-9840             www.flyball.org                       E-mail: flyball@flyball.org 

Dale Smith 
5831 N 127th Ave Cir 
Omaha, NE 68164-1300 
(402)496-3950 
(402)399-4188(FAX) 
dgsmith@us.ibm.com 
 
Annette Tindall 
5237 Willow Hollow 
Brandon Twp,MI 48371 
(248)628-9936 
erict@rust.net 
 
Alan Weiner 
PO Box 1214 
Stafford, TX 77497-1214 
(281) 491-3707 
alanw@hypercon.com 
 
Brett Williams  
PO Box 335932 
North Las Vegas, NV 89033 
(702) 399-1018 
(702) 632-0740 (FAX) 
bryson@iols.net 
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